
 SOUTH WOOTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Assembly held at 7.00pm on

Friday 13th April 2018 at South Wootton Village Hall
PRESENT:  Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan (Vice Chairman), Mr J P Smallwood, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Wells, Mrs D Gotts, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk), Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds and 23 Parishioners who signed the attendance list. 

APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 13TH APRIL 2017: These were proposed as a correct record by Mrs Karin Price, seconded by Mr Nolan Mills with the majority of residents in favour. 
INTRODUCTIONS – CHAIRMAN AND COUNCILLORS: Mr Price opened the meeting by welcoming all in attendance. The register was circulated around for signing by the Parishioners.  
Mr Price introduced himself and said that he is the Chairman of the Parish Council. He explained that the Parish Council normally consists of 15 members; however there is currently one vacancy, anyone interested in joining the Parish Council should write to the Parish Clerk, Mrs Cornwell at the Parish Office. 
Mr Price stated that the evenings meeting would follow the usual format. First, our Parish Councillors will stand and introduce themselves individually.
He explained that the Parish Council meets on the 2nd Tuesday of each month; he also explained that there are four separate sub-committees, Assets, Finance, Policy which meet every 3 months and the Planning Committee which meets fortnightly. 
Mr Price asked the Councillors to introduce themselves and to outline their roles on the Parish Council. Mr Price explained that the Chairman of each Committee would then report on the activities of the past year and will take questions at the end of their reports.

He said that Mrs Gotts would also be providing reports from South Wootton in Bloom and the Wootton Park Committee.

Mr Price explained that afterwards, he would open the meeting for general questions; he said that Borough Cllr Nockolds would also be happy to take questions as well.

Mr Price said that finally, after closing the meeting, everyone is invited to stay to enjoy some cheese and wine refreshments. 
PRESENTATIONS FROM COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN:
ASSETS: Mr Narborough stood as the Chairman of the Assets Committee and provided his report. 
Allotments: Mr Narborough stated that the Parish Council has 109 allotments, and at present six plots are vacant.

He confirmed that the hire cost per year is good value at £25.00 and said that the renewals had been sent out at the beginning of April 2018, the rental fee is due to increase to £30.00 per annum next year.

Mr Narborough said that work carried out at the Allotments in 2017/2018 includes the installation of a second Car Park, road and main Car Park repairs and the installation of a new larger Water Tank.

Mr Narborough reported that money had also been spent clearing a vacated plot which unfortunately consisted of a shed with an Asbestos Roof.

Village Green:  Mr Narborough said that The Green is looking well and is maintained by CGM Ltd and employment of a contractor, BMAC Garden Services. 

He said that with money donated to the Parish Council, three new picnic benches had been purchased and installed near to the Pond, the Village Sign has been renovated and extensive tree surgery has been carried out.

Mr Narborough reported that the Beer Festival would once again be taking place on the weekend of 25th & 26th August 2018, he said that a lot of discussions had taken place with the organizers to alleviate some of the noise issues from last year.
The Village Hall:  Mr Narborough said that looking at the circulated Finance Sheets it was clear that a considerable amount of money is spent to keep the Village Hall in good working order. He said that there are a high number of bookings and the Village Hall is in continual use.

It was explained that during the past year the Parish Council has spent money installing a new Defibrillator on the outside wall, a new entrance door has been fitted which complies with Fire Regulations, kitchen modifications have been carried out, a new Committee Room door has been installed and the external lighting has been updated.
Mr Narborough reported that the Parish Council is in the process of progressing an Extension to the Village Hall to provide additional storage space and an Extension to the Parish Office to increase the size of the Meeting Room is being looked into.

Mr Narborough added that the Parish Council is also looking to perhaps sell some of the unused machinery stored in the Garage.

Cemetery:  Mr Narborough once again referred to the Finance Sheets and commented that there is a large surplus for the end of the year, it was said that this is mainly due to people who live outside the Parish wishing to be buried in South Wootton and having to pay double fees.

Mr Narborough said that it was the end of his report and asked if there were any questions:

· Mrs H (Resident), informed members that an area of footpath immediately outside the Village Hall, needs to be looked at as the tarmac which runs alongside it has dropped and has created a trip hazard.

Mrs Cornwell made a note of the issue and members agreed to look into the situation.

· Mrs M (Resident) spoke regarding the sale of Machinery and asked if this meant that the Parish Council would not be employing a Parish Handyman in the future.

Mr Narborough said that the Parish Council had employed three Handymen in the past, however since the decision was made to contract out the work, considerable savings have been made.

· Mr I (Resident) spoke regarding the Beer Festival and explained that he had written a letter of complaint to the Parish Council regarding the noise. He said that during last year’s Beer Festival he was unable to sit in his lounge and listen to the television as the music was so loud, he explained that the noise vibrating through his house was horrendous and totally unacceptable.

Mr I added that he has been a resident of South Wootton for a number of years and feels that he has a right to live here and if the music is the same this year as it was last year, he will be unable to sit in his garden.

Mr I said that whist he acknowledges that a large amount of money was donated to Charity and that a new Picnic table had been donated as a result of the Event, he had been upset by what had happened.
He asked if the situation is the same this year and the rules are abused, what would happen the following year.

· Mr C (Resident) explained that he lives close to the Green and added that his whole Bank Holiday weekend had been destroyed last year with the noise, he said that he endorses 100% what Mr I had to say.

· Mrs C (Resident) said that she too lives near to the Green and also endorses 100% what Mr I had to say.

Mr Price explained that the Parish Council did not expect a Beer Festival of that kind last year and was not aware of any music to be played; he said that he too was appalled at the situation.
He added that when the various complaints were received from residents, the Parish Council discussed whether we would allow a further Beer Festival on the Green and the Parish Council voted by a small majority in favour. He said that it was a democratic process and members decided for it to go ahead.
Mr Price informed residents that since that time the Parish Council has formulated a Policy for the Proper Use of the Green which states that music must conform to Standards set by the Borough Council.

He said that music during the Beer Festival Event has been agreed to stop at 8.00pm on the Saturday evening and at 5.00pm on the Sunday.

It was said that members of the Beer Festival Committee have meetings where Parish Councillor Mr Narborough and Mr I (Resident) are on the Committee and are kept informed of proceedings; he said that he hopes that Mr Narborough and Mr I will ensure it runs well.
Mr Price said that the Parish Council has seen Draft 4 of the Beer Festival Committee Event Management Plan and said that it is awaiting sight of the final Draft.

He said that he hopes that this year’s Beer Festival will be more acceptable to residents however, if it is not the Parish Council will have to strongly consider the future of the event.

· Mr I (Resident) stated that he has no problem with the Beer Festival, it was just the noise, he said he couldn’t understand why such loud music was necessary to run into the evening.

Mrs Banks referred to Draft 4 of the Event Management Plan and explained that this year the music will be contained within a tent with little or no amplification.

Mr Jordan confirmed that the Parish Council has set many conditions this year and clarified that the event will be monitored.

It was said that all stewards at the event will be wearing distinctive clothing with their names on show; he said that if the event does not conform to the rules set by the Parish Council, residents should contact Parish Councilors and the event will be closed down.

Mr Jordan stated that residents should not have to endure what they experienced during the Beer Festival last year. 

Mr Narborough read out an extract regarding noise from the Event Management Plan and stated that it is not anticipated that noise levels will reach a volume that will require intervention; this is a family event, which takes place during reasonable summer hours.

All bands playing will have little or no amplifications; the music is to be held in a closed tent environment, so limiting the noise pollution by the event. We expect the noise of the bands not to leave The Green and this will be tested and managed on the days. Noise levels (including loud music) will adhere to standards set by the BCKLWN Licensing & Events Group.
Borough Councillor Nockolds confirmed that she would make investigations into the standards set by the BCKLWN Licensing & Events Group and the appropriate acceptable noise levels.
· Mr C (Resident) asked what would happen if problems are experienced on the day.
Mr Narborough assured residents that he would be attending the event and if the event does not conform to the rules set by the Parish Council, the event will be closed down.

· Mr M (Resident) commented that a similar event takes place at Wootton Park and in the past an Environmental Health Officer has attended the event and walked around the site with a noise level monitor.

Mr Narborough stated that he would contact Mr Cliff Kendle, one of the Beer Festival organizers and have a discussion regarding the issue of noise.

· Mr I (Resident) commented that he would also be attending the event and would monitor the situation.

· Mrs C (Resident) kindly requested that the toilet facilities be relocated away from properties this year as some privacy issues had arisen at the last event.

Mr Price felt that the Beer Festival event had been covered thoroughly and drew discussions to a close.
POLICY: Mr Smallwood stated that the Policy Committee meets either, quarterly if there are issues to consider, or whenever matters arise which impinge on how the Parish Council conducts its affairs. Over the past decade, from time to time legislative changes, for example the “Localism Act” and “Health and Safety” requirements demand our attention. 

There is also regular business. Each year we consider the appraisals conducted on all our employees. Through the appraisal process conditions of employment as well as salaries may need adjustment.

Other work over the past year has included:-

A review of all our Policies (except those relating to Finance, which are considered by that Committee). We review all other policies annually to ensure not only that we are meeting our legal requirements, but also that they are meeting our particular needs and that we are clear as to what we need to do.

An action plan has been developed to carry us forward over the next few years. For example we hold considerable Parish archive. Storing it and making it appropriately accessible has become a problem. An extension to the storage area at the back of the Village Hall is now being planned and costed.
There are problems of space with the Parish Meeting room. Extending once we have disposed of the equipment acquired when we were employing a handyman is under active consideration.

Mr Smallwood said that we have also had to evolve a policy for the proper use of the Green.  Although the Beer Festival was a resounding success it gave rise to a number of complaints from residents affected, particularly by the noise. The Parish Council had approved the use of the Green for this event on the assumption that it would be like a Fete writ large!

Mr Smallwood explained that in the aftermath, he and Mr Price had agreed that a formal policy was needed to cover public use. DEFRA provided us with advice on the law relating to Greens and their use. This, together with regulations that were already in place, and the Borough Council’s rules governing, for example music at public events has enabled us to agree a comprehensive policy. The Beer Festival will go ahead this year subject to these rules which will enable everyone to enjoy the event without disturbing residents.

Finally, Mr Smallwood explained that whilst not part of the work of the Committee, he has contacted the archaeologist evaluating the historic significance of the land to be developed to the west of the Village. He said that quite a lot of interest has turned up and work is continuing. 

PLANNING: Mr Bland stood as Chairman of the Planning Committee and explained that the Parish Council is a designated statutory consultee regarding planning matters and, consequently, we receive for comment, planning applications relevant to the Parish, from the Borough Council.
The Parish Council has devolved responsibility for commenting on the applications to the Planning Committee, which is made up of eight Parish Councilors. This year, we have dealt with 51 planning applications. We have supported 46 and opposed 5. 
A small development of 26 properties is currently being developed on approximately one third of the land known locally as ‘the nine acre field’ adjacent to Nursery Lane. The remaining two thirds will be gifted to the Parish in perpetuity for a nominal cost of £1. 
· Mrs M (Resident) asked if the road names for the development have been decided.

Mrs Cornwell provided a brief history of the former owners of the land and confirmed that the main road into the site has been decided as Sandbach Road, with a smaller road within the development being called Leonard Close.

· Mr O (Resident) spoke regarding the two housing developments proposed on the land to the west of Hall Lane (Larkfleet) and to the west of Nursery Lane (Bowbridge) and was pleased to report that he had received a letter from the Case Officer at Norfolk County Council, confirming that construction traffic will have to access the development site from a new roundabout on Edward Benefer Way. 
He confirmed that the new roundabout will be required to be constructed prior to commencement of the development and will facilitate construction traffic access to the site.

 

He added that confirmation has also been given that access to the Bowbridge site to the north will be required to access from Nursery Lane and not from Meadow Road.

 

Mr Price stated that this is very good news and asked Mr O (Resident) if he would provide the Parish Council with a copy of the correspondence.
· Mr C (Resident) asked if all residents could be provided with a copy of the correspondence.

Mr Price said that once the Parish Council receives confirmation of the news, a letter drop to residents of Meadow Road can be carried out and the details will be put in the Parish Newsletter.

· Mrs J (Resident) explained that she lives on the Blackthorn Road Estate and spoke regarding the 20mph speed limit which is in force; she suggested that the new development on the 9 acre field, Nursery Lane must have white lines on the road for safety reasons. 
Mr Price acknowledged the point and suggested that residents must take care when driving on the narrow roads.
FINANCE: Mr Jordan confirmed that all Parishioners had been given a Statement of the Accounts, and stated that the Finance Committee meets four times during the year to examine each quarter Accounts. 
He said that in January each year the full Parish Council meets to look at the finances and to set the budget, he said that when the Budget was set in January 2017, a decision had not been made regarding the re-employment of a Parish Handyman; he said that the figures prove that the Parish Council has made the right decision to contract work out. 

Mr Jordan referred to each of the columns on the Summary sheet, and went through each service and explained the expenditure and income received. He confirmed that all figures are net.
Mr Jordan confirmed that the nett total for the year was £79,882.47 against a Budget of £94,980. He explained that this means that the Parish Council has a surplus for the year of £15,097.53.

Mr Jordan commented that whilst the surplus looks high, the Parish Council intends to install a further three new Bus Shelters in the Parish, two on Grimston Road and one at St Augustine’s Way, he explained that part of the funding will come from the Norfolk County Council’s Parish Partnership Scheme.

He added that the Parish Council is also looking into an extension at the back of the Village Hall to provide additional storage space and an extension to the Parish Office to provide larger meeting room facilities.
Mr Jordan spoke regarding the Income received from the Cemetery and said that whilst this is higher than expected, he explained that it is difficult to predict the number of deaths per annum. He added that as North Wootton no longer has burial facilities as its Churchyard is closed; many North Wootton residents choose to be buried in South Wootton and subsequently pay double fees.

Mr Jordan explained that the finances are looked at by an Internal Auditor as well as External Auditors. He pointed out that all figures and books are available to be seen at the Parish Office and if anyone would like to look at them, they only need to call in and ask.

PRESENTATIONS FROM AFFILIATED COMMITTEES: 
WOOTTON PARK: Mrs Gotts explained that the Wootton Park Committee is made up of members from both North and South Wootton Parish Councils, residents from each Parish and a Football Club representative.

She said that due to the inclement weather, it had been a difficult year for Wootton Park; however, work to improve the drainage is to take place in due course.

Mrs Gotts stated that new metal barriers to stop vehicles driving on to the Park have been installed at both Cranmer Avenue and at Bede Close.

Mrs Gotts explained that vandalism and graffiti had been a problem during the Year, with a picnic table suffering a serious arson attack in October 2017, the perpetrator of which will be attending a Scheme called “Challenge for Change”, to help them understand the implications of their actions.
It was said that some work is carried out at Wootton Park by a supervised Community Payback Team who visit monthly to do general pruning and painting.  
Finally, Mrs Gotts said that the Wootton Park Committee meet bi-monthly and is funded by both Parish Councils as well as by independent funding raised from Charity Quiz nights and Race nights etc.
She said that in addition to this there is a “200 Club” which currently has 88 members who pay in £24 per annum by Standing Order, £1,100 has been given out in prize money since it started.

Mrs Gotts stated that a monthly draw takes place and cash prize winners are notified by letter, anyone wishing to join the “200 Club” can do so by contacting Tracey at the Parish Office.

· Mrs M (Resident) enquired about the condition of the Cycle Inhibitors and said that they have become rusty and need painting.
Mrs Kirby explained that the matter had been raised at a recent Wootton Park meeting, however after investigation; the County Council have stated that they do not currently meet their intervention levels; however, they will monitor the situation.

(Clerk’s Note: The Wootton Park / Community Payback team will paint these in due course).
SOUTH WOOTTON IN BLOOM: Mrs Gotts explained that she is the Chairperson for South Wootton in Bloom, and said that it is made up of a team of volunteers who are responsible for planting the various displays of spring bulbs in the village.

Mrs Gotts asked if anyone can assist with the huge task of deadheading the daffodils, this would be greatly appreciated.

Mrs Gotts said that it is an extremely busy time at the moment with the planting of the Wildflower strips, the making up of the floral hanging baskets and tubs, the planters on the Green and the various flower beds.

She stated that South Wootton in Bloom is also involved with the Sensory Garden at St Mary’s Churchyard; and added that it is looking really lovely at the moment and is often used as a back drop for wedding photos.

Mrs Gotts said that much of the work at the Sensory Garden is carried out by Mrs Karin Price.
She said that once again, South Wootton in Bloom has entered the Anglia in Bloom competition and informed residents that the judges will be visiting the Parish in July 2018.

South Wootton in Bloom also works with the Junior School Allotment Garden, the Infant School and at Woodlands Care Home. 
Mrs Gotts said that the SWiB Committee meet on the 3rd Tuesday of each month at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room and is always looking for new volunteers to help, if anyone thought they may have some time to spare could they speak to Mrs Gotts at the end of the meeting.

Finally, South Wootton in Bloom will once again have a tombola stall at the Plant and Craft Fair on the Tuesday Market Place on 12th May 2018 to raise funds, any donations of prizes or plants would be gratefully received and these could be left at the Parish Office.

· Mrs T (Resident) congratulated Mrs Gotts and the South Wootton in Bloom Team for the wonderful job that they do in the Parish and for the beautiful displays, she said that they are truly a pleasure to see.
Mrs Gotts thanked Mrs T (Resident) for her comments and said that she would pass these on to the other members of the Team.

· Mrs J (Resident) commented that the Dog Waste Bin on Wootton Park, close to Tintern Grove is overflowing.
Mrs Cornwell thanked Mrs J (Resident) for the information and confirmed that the issue had been reported to the Borough Council and said that a collection was imminent.

· Mrs P (Resident) explained that she carries out work at the Junior School Allotment each Tuesday and Thursday and explained that extra volunteers are needed.

She added that the School Allotment is in its 9th Year and the children absolutely love it, she said if anyone is interested in giving a little spare time to help out could they see her at the end of the meeting.

Mrs Gotts held up the South Wootton in Bloom portfolio and explained that the photo on the Front Cover each year is a photo produced by the Junior School Photography Competition winner.

BOROUGH COUNCILLOR MRS ELIZABETH NOCKOLDS: Cllr Nockolds said that it is a privilege to work with the Parish Council, serving as a Borough Councillor for South Wootton and added that they have a good relationship.

Cllr Nockolds informed residents that the Borough Council works in partnership with Norfolk County Council, the Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Charities and Voluntary Organisations to deliver a partnership called Ask LILY.

She said that Ask LILY is a unique organisation, which provides an important resource of information for older people.

She said that members of the public can access Ask LILY for help and advice via the Website, she said that the service has proved so popular that Norfolk County Council has given additional funding to enable lots more information to be available and for the service to be offered to over 18 year olds.
Cllr Nockolds reported that a new Community Lottery has been launched named “West Norfolk Wins” and said that the idea of the Community Lottery is to support 40 Good Causes.

She said that tickets cost £1.00 of which 50p of every £1.00 ticket bought goes to a Good Cause, 20% of the ticket will go towards Admin +VAT and 20% will be the Prize Fund.  

Cllr Nockolds said that additional bolt on prizes have been put forward for the first draw, a 50 inch Television has been donated by Lovell’s and a Sound Bar has been donated by Hughes Electrical.
Mrs Banks enquired why the tickets could only be purchased Online and felt that this may restrict the sales of tickets.
Cllr Nockolds said that she hopes that this will not be the case; she said that only 14 other Local Authorities are operating such Lotteries in the Country.

CONCLUSION: Mr Price said that before the meeting draws to a close he wished to thank both Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby for carrying out a sterling job at the Parish Council, he said that often they go over and above what is required.

Mr Price also thanked Mr Tony Walker and Mr Ray Jarrett for the work they carry out at the Village Hall; he said that the Parish Council is fortunate to have them both.

Thanks were also given to Mr Wally Lucas, the Parish Council’s Litter Warden, it was said that he does a very good job keeping the Parish litter free.

Mrs Cornwell stood and thanked all members of the Parish Council for their commitment to the Parish, she said that each member volunteers to be a Parish Councillor, giving up a great deal of time for the good of the Parish and its Community.

She added that residents should be extremely grateful for the work that they do. 

With no further questions, Mr Price thanked everyone present for attending and closed the formal part of the evening at 8.30pm, inviting everyone to stay for cheese and wine which had been kindly arranged by Mrs Albinson.
Chairman
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